




Minutes

The Minutes of a Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 12th March  2007 commencing at 7pm.

PRESENT: 

Miss M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mrs M. E. Birtwistle, Mr E.H.Butcher, Mr. A. Clark, Mr M. D. Hatley (from item 1316.2), Mr J. A. Jones, Mr B. W. Nanson, Mr G. C. A. Roads. 
1310  
Apologies for Absence

An apology for absence was received from Mr D.J.E.Gilks.
1311
Minutes

There was a numbering error on the last paragraph of the minutes of the Meeting held on 8th January 2007. Having agreed to correct this, the minutes were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman.

1312 
Matters arising from the Minutes

1312.1 
Pedestrian Refuges A3090


The Traffic Management Section at Hampshire County Council had confirmed that work 
on the pedestrian refuges was still expected to commence within the first quarter of the new financial year. Proposed design and likely costs would be ready for consideration by the Parish Council by mid April.
1312.2     Safer Routes to School
A significant proportion of the School Governors’ time had been spent on the recruitment of a new Head Teacher. The subject of Safer Routes to School would be discussed within the next few weeks and progress reported back to the Council at the next meeting.
1312.3    Trodds Copse

The Chairman had written to Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC) expressing concern about the felling of trees in Trodds Copse. The trees had been subject to preservation orders and the Parish Council had not been consulted about the proposed work. A response had been received from the Development Control Manager at TVBC who explained that the Forestry Commission had failed to consult with them in the first place. The situation was not satisfactory and TVBC had expressed their concern to the Forestry Commission; it was hoped that it would not happen again. It was agreed that this item should now be removed from the agenda.
1312.4     Fouling of Land by Dogs Order

The Council’s position on the restriction of dogs had been sent to TVBC. It was agreed      that this item should now be removed from the agenda. 
1312.5    Broadgate Farm Site



The current situation was reported under the Borough Councillors’ items at para.1323.1.   

1313 Public Participation
No members of the public were present.
1314 May Elections

Borough and Parish Council elections would be held on Thursday, 3rd May 2007. The Clerk had attended sessions held by the Hampshire Association of Parish and Town Councils (HAPTC) and by the Returning Officer’s Team, which offered support and advice on the election process. Nomination forms and guidance for candidates had been received and would be distributed to Councillors at the end of the meeting. The deadline for receipt of nominations was noon on Wednesday, 4th April 2007 at TVBC offices in Andover. Copies of the “Notice of Election” would be posted on Parish notice boards from 13th March 2007.

The Chairman advised Councillors that Mrs Margaret Birtwistle would not be seeking re-election to the Council but would continue her good work as Footpath Warden. The Chairman thanked Mrs Birtwistle for her contribution to Parish business over the past few years. 
1315 Review of Standing Orders

The latest version of the model Standing Orders, produced by the National Association of Local Councils (NALC), had been circulated to members. The document had been reviewed by the Chairman and the Vice-Chairman. Proposals had been circulated in advance about those subjects which required timescales or committee membership to be inserted; proposals had also been made about maintenance of electronic registers rather than paper books. Adoption of the model Standing Orders with the agreed insertions and amendments was proposed by Mr Clark and seconded by Mrs Birtwistle. It was recognised that the appendix to the Standing Orders, agreed by the Council in 1990, was no longer extant. The Clerk would update and circulate the revised Standing Orders. 

The Financial Regulations would be reviewed at the Council’s meeting in July 2007. 
1316 Financial Matters

1316.1 Accounts for payment
It was proposed by Mr Jones, and seconded by Mrs Birtwistle, that the following accounts be paid:









£ (inc. VAT)
HAPTC


Model Standing Orders


  14.98
PGC Construction
Recreation Ground, Pavilion base

795.49

PGC Construction
Village Hall, ventilation system 

219.72

Fair Account

Internal Audit fee



225.00

HAPTC


Clerks Conference & Training

  40.00

County Locksmiths
Recreation Ground security

  89.07

JK Murray

Professional fees



650.00

DA Matthews

March salary 



453.28

DA Matthews

April salary



453.28

HM Revenue & Customs
Tax & NI, March 


178.31









£ (inc.VAT)

HM Revenue & Customs
Tax & NI, April



178.31

HAPTC & NALC 
Affiliation fee 2007/8


286.00

D A Matthews

Administration costs


 18.14

HAPTC 


Powers & Constitution Booklets (2)
 
 12.00

D A Matthews

Home use payments


 37.50





Payments made between meetings:



JK Murray

Gratuity



           1842.75





Playground Services
Playground equipment

         14775.00



Caroway Contractors
Pavilion base


         15826.00



Kestrel


Recreation Ground, seeding
             707.50



H&I Heating Systems
Village Hall, ventilation

           7527.05



PWLB (direct debit)
Loan payment Chapel Wood
           3016.66 

Expenditure for the period had been high, mainly due to items connected with the Recreation Ground. Grants from TVBC and from the Devine Homes Section 106 Contribution had been received which had helped to ease cash flow. The VAT being reclaimed for the 3rd quarter to 31st December 2006 had still not been cleared. The amounts reclaimed against Recreation Ground expenditure had reached a figure above which VAT was no longer subject to reclamation. The Clerk would continue to pursue. 
1316.2  2006/2007 Accounts
The 2006/2007 accounts, up to 31st December 2006, had been audited on 19th January 2007; bank reconciliations were reported as being complete and correct.
1316.3  Risk Assessment – Chapel Wood

Itchen Valley Trees had still not presented an invoice for the work done on the tree with a split stem in Chapel Wood. It was preferred that payment should be made in this financial year; the Clerk would write to remind Mr Herridge. 
1316.4  Village Hall

Mr Hatley reported that the new ventilation system was working well. At a recent event, with a large number of people attending, there had been a gentle breeze, the heating had not been on and the walls had remained dry
1316.5  Ampfield Website

The Clerk advised that the White Horse Public House had renewed their annual sponsorship of the website. Mr Hatley was in discussion with the White Horse about the money raised at the Firework Display last November. Mr Jones had identified a new sponsor for the website in Fair Oak Building Services; he would provide details to the Clerk. 
1317 Ampfield Recreation Ground

Mr Nanson had circulated an updated version of the spreadsheet showing costs and funding, a progress report and an issues list. 
1317.1 Project Costs
The invoice for the playground equipment had now been paid. A grant of £10,000 from TVBC towards costs had just been received. The contribution of £2500 from Ampfield Cricket Club (ACC) had not been paid; it was understood that £1000 would be paid following their March meeting. The target contribution from ACC remained £5000. It was confirmed that the £2639, originally paid to SITA by the Council, could be covered by subsequent grant funding. It was agreed that the remaining money from the Devine Homes Fund should now be drawn down and allocated against invoices paid by the Council for Recreation Ground expenditure which had not been funded by other grants.
A further grant was to be submitted to TVBC to help with the playground costs. The panel was due to meet in the first few days of April and the application would, therefore, have to be submitted straightaway; Mr Hatley would lead on this.
1317.2 Progress
The top surface and path at the new entrance had been completed by Caroway. Kestrel was aware that the outfield had to be seeded and that the damage to the cricket square had yet to be made good. As soon as the weather was right the work would be undertaken. 
It was agreed that the portacabins, which had been offered to ACC by a Parishioner, would be placed behind the concrete base. This would ensure that they would not be in the way of any future construction work. The cabins were, of course, empty; should the ACC accept the cabins they would need to spruce them up and fit them out. It was agreed that the Council could supply some paint to help improve the cabins. Mr Nanson was setting up a meeting with the Chairman of the ACC to discuss a range of issues; the situation would be clearer after the meeting. 
Mr Nanson would also discuss with the ACC their proposal that the rent be reduced due to ground disruption during the Recreation Ground works. It was agreed that there would be no reduction in rent but that the Council would consider a grant linked to furtherance of youth cricket.

Playground Services continued to hold the equipment on the Council’s behalf. An installation date of 16th April had been offered. Specifications of all the playground equipment and their maintenance requirements had been received. Full consideration had now to be given as to how the site would be managed on a day-by-day basis. Mr Hatley would contact Rachel Adams at TVBC who was expert in such health & safety issues. Her advice would be sought about the frequency and nature of checks. It was agreed that installation would only take place after a suitable safety regime had been set up. It was also agreed that Mr Nanson would approach Mr Armstrong of the White Horse about his earlier offer to conduct daily inspections.
In recent years an arrangement had been made with Ampfield Golf Club to cut the grass in the Recreation Ground. TVBC was responsible for grass and hedge cutting in all other parts of the Parish. It was known that, should the contract go out to tender, one of the website sponsors would like to be included. However, it was agreed that, in the light of satisfactory work, the option in the TVBC contract to include the Recreation Ground be invoked. Before confirming the extension to the contract, Mr Nanson would discuss the situation with the Golf Club, following which he and the Chairman would confirm who should cut the grass on the Recreation Ground.

Options would need to be explored about how best to fund and build the new carpark. Planning requirements were such that any new pavilion could not be used until the carpark was available. 
Security
It was confirmed that the top hinge on the gates should be reversed to prevent them being lifted off. Mr Clark would arrange this. It was thought the previous chains and locks could be used on the gates in Chapel Wood; Mr Roads would discuss this with the Parochial Church Council.
A master key and a spare had come with the new locks. It was agreed that additional keys would be cut ready for distribution to those who would need frequent access.  
1317.3 Management of the Recreation Ground
The Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Council had managed the day-to-day affairs of the Recreation Ground since the Ampfield Recreation Ground Management Committee had ceased to operate last Autumn. It was agreed that there was no merit in setting up a further committee and that the project would continue to be run by Councillors. The management of the Recreation Ground often needed quick action and decisions which did not lend itself to the normal bi-monthly Council meeting. It was agreed that a special meeting of the Council could be called when needed by the Chairman and which, for convenience, could follow the Planning meetings which tended to be much more frequent.
1318     Borough Local Plans 
Borough Local Plans had now been overtaken by Local Development Frameworks. It was agreed that this item should be removed from the agenda.

1319    
Parish Plan
Mr Nanson had issued a progress report and a list of key issues likely to be included in the Action Plan. There was no change to the estimated cost of £2500 which was covered by grants. However, the various pie-charts and histograms to be included in the report might be easier to read if produced in colour. Quotes for printing in both black and white and in colour would be sought.
The report would consist of an introduction, data from the questionnaire and the resulting action plan. Major issues included traffic, development and leisure. A working draft would be ready for review by the Council in mid May. It was agreed that a special meeting of the Parish Council would be held on Monday, 21st May 2007 at 7pm in the Village Hall.
1320
General Correspondence
1320.1
HAPTC Circulars
Update on South East Plan

Calor Village of the Year Competition
Mail 001-07
Local Council Banking Practice

Mail 002-07
Setting local speed limits

Mail 003-07
Council of the Year

Mail 005-07
Clerks’ Get Together at Weyhill

Mail 007-07
Preparing Your Portfolio Seminars

Mail 010-07
Freedom of Information and Data Protection Regulations 2007

Mail 012-07 
Continuing Professional Development Certificates

Mail 013-07
Commons Act 2007 consultation

Mail 015-07
Code of Conduct consultation

Mail 019-07
Licensing Act 2003

Mail 020-07
Section 137 Expenditure for 2007/8
Mail 022-07
Vexatious Freedom of Information Act Complaints
1320.2 
Hampshire County Council Circulars

Hampshire Action Team meeting details

Improving Accessibility in Hampshire Conference

Changes to bus services


Countryside Access Plan for Hampshire

Hampshire “Now” Special

Planning Hampshire’s Future-update on South East Plan

Minerals and Waste Development Framework

1320.3 
Other Correspondence


Hampshire Constabulary – reply from Roads Policing Unit


Acknowledgement from JK Murray re gratuity


Letters to and from Mr De’Ath re memorial stones.


Standards Board for England questionnaires

Winchester City Council- Statement of Community Involvement

Audit Commission- notification of external auditor

DEFRA- review of Quality Town & Parish Councils

Hampshire Constabulary- reply from Chief Constable

Campaign to Protect Rural England- AGM invite

South East Regional Housing Board – strategy review

ARGMC – examples of “thank-you” letters to members of the committee
NALC Local Council Review

South East England Regional Assembly – revised apportionment of land-won aggregates

1321
Reports
1321.1
Planning Committee 
The following applications had been commented on after discussion on 15th January 2007:

06/03308/FULLS

Redburn Cottage, Green Pond Lane

06/03348/FULLS

20 Beechwood Crescent

07/00074/TPOS

31 Beechwood Crescent
on 30th January 2007:

07/00119/TPOS

20 Beechwood Crescent

07/00121/FULLS

Pleasant View, Winchester Road

on 12th February 2007:

07/00207/TPOS

20 Hook Water Road

06/03538/FULLS

Oakwood House, 24 Straight Mile

on 6th March 2007:

07/00554/TPOS

17 Beechwood Crescent

07/00526/TPOS

Blossom Hill, Jermyns Lane

07/00523/FULLS

33 Beechwood Crescent

07/00584/TPOS

Hazelwood, Norbury, & Woodside, Hook Road

07/00621/TPOS

26 Beechwood Crescent

07/00562/FULLS

Silver Birch, Hook Crescent

1321.2    Finance Committee

There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1321.3    Footpath Warden

Mr Roads reported that there were a number of trees across the footpath in Ampfield Wood. Mrs Birtwistle would walk through the area and check the situation.
1321.4    Test Valley Association of Parish Councils (TVAPC)
Mr Hatley, Mr Roads and Mr Nanson had attended the meeting in Kings Somborne on 1st     March. A new voting system had been introduced which was thought to be a significant improvement over the previous process. A fresh vote had been taken and Mr Bidwell had been re-elected as Chairman of TVAPC.
1321.5  
HATPC

There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1321.6    Public Transport & Highway Liaison (PT&HL)
Mr Clark reported that Ampfield seemed to fall between areas of responsibility as far as transport issues were concerned at Hampshire County Council. This had resulted in poor or non-existent communication. He would write to the Head of Department about the situation but would also go in person to meet the transport team. Mr Clark would attend a conference on Improving Accessibility in Hampshire on 21st March and report back findings to the Council. Early impressions were that communication of changes by transport operators was very poor and that the Council was not fully aware, and had not taken advantage of, a number of community schemes that were available. Mr Hatley had initiated some review work on community transport schemes and would pass on Mr Clark’s contact details to the person concerned.
1321.7    Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area
The lecture on Badgers, which had been held on 12th February in the Village Hall, had been very well attended. This had been the last in the series; sessions would now be on more practical subjects.
1321.8    Campaign to Protect Rural England
Miss Rothwell had attended the AGM on 9th March. A talk had been given by the Conservation Tutor at Sparsholt College. There had been a request for more members. Concerns had been expressed about a proposed storage area for Tesco in Andover.
1321.9    Village Hall Liaison

There had been no recent meetings. The French evening had been a great success. A very positive reaction to the facilities for those with disabilities had been received. The fire risk assessment had suggested additional emergency lighting should be acquired; an electrician would be consulted.

1321.10 Tree Wardens

There was nothing to report.

1321.11 School Governors
Jayne Stratton, acting Head Teacher at Ampfield Primary School, had now been appointed on a permanent basis. The School was fairly well represented by parent and staff governors but there was a shortage of Foundation and Local Education Authority governors. Steps were being taken to rectify the situation. 
1322
Highway Matters
1322.1. Speed Limits A3090
A reply had been received from the Chief Constable of Hampshire Constabulary; this re-iterated the criteria for speed control checks and for speed limit enforcement. The speed checks conducted in the village in November and December had resulted in a few drivers being identified as exceeding limits; most drivers were, however, classed as being within a tolerated range of speeds. Mr Hatley reported that that there were proposals for speed limits to be set at 20 m.p.h in the vicinity of schools; it would be up to each school to decide on implementation. Mr Hatley also reported that the Parish was on the list for installation of flashing speed reminders; he would ask about the timescale for introduction.
1322.2
 Ampfield School Parking

An item about the need to improve parking outside the School had been included in the Spring Term Newsletter. Parents had been encouraged to park at the Village Hall and walk the short distance to school; this would not only help the local surroundings but would also give the children some exercise and fresh air before the school day began.
1322.3 
Speed Humps in Beechwood Close
There was nothing further to report. It was agreed that this item should be removed from the agenda.
1322.4 
Litter and Fly-tipping
Litter pickers had been sighted in Green Lane and in Baddesley Road although it had been disappointing to note that only one side of Baddesley Road had been cleared. Mr Hatley reported an incident of fly-tipping in Jermyns Lane but this had been removed quickly by TVBC. It was agreed that, in general, fly-tipping in the area appeared to be on the increase.
1322.5   Trees on footpath on Ampfield Hill

Maintenance of the banks and verges on Ampfield Hill was the responsibility of Hampshire County Council. Work had been done on a section of the pathway in mid February to clear dead trees and fallen branches, and to prune back some of the saplings. Although a neater job could have been done, the pathway was now clear to walk along.
1322.6 
Heavy Vehicles in Knapp Lane
Mr Roads had pursued the consequences of heavy traffic being in Knapp Lane with Hampshire Highways. He had made them aware of the poor state of the road surface and of the potential hazards. An engineer had been to assess the situation and a report on what needed to be done was awaited. It was acknowledged that little could be done about the presence of very heavy and large vehicles in the lane. However, an order to re-instate verges, following completion of the building work, would be made by Hampshire Highways. 

1322.7   Condition of verges and passing places in Green Lane
Due to the continuing wet weather, and the use of the lane by large trucks, the condition of the verges and passing places had deteriorated; in some areas they were in a very poor and muddy state. The situation had already been reported by a concerned Parishioner to Hampshire Highways; the Clerk would monitor progress. 
1323    Test Valley Borough Council
1323.1    Borough Councillor’s Items
Mr Hatley confirmed that the pedestrian footbridge over the railway line at Flexford Road was in the capital programme for 2007/2008; costs were expected to be in the region of £875,000. Funds for the project would come from various developers’ contributions.

The Broadgate Farm site continued to give cause for concern over the number of tyres being stored in the area. The site would have to be cleared before development began; Mr Hatley had recommended to the Agents, therefore, that they be removed as soon as practicable. 

The 30 m.p.h speed limit sign on the Baddesley Road, which had been down for some time, was expected to be fixed that week.


1323.2   Correspondence

Rural Mentoring and Parish Plan Conference invite
Parish Elections meeting on 3rd May 2007

Response from Compliance Officer re Meadowbrook House

Mayor of Test Valley- invitation to Andover Operatic Society

Response from Development Control  Manager re Trodds Copse

Rural Mentoring and Parish Plan Conference details
1324    Chapel Wood

1324.1  Friends of Chapel Wood
A fresh application for part-funding for new signage would be made to Hampshire County Council by the end of the week. Mr Roads would review the costs structure, particularly in relation to the artwork. It was agreed that the initial order would be for four signs- one by the pond and three in the woodland.
1324.2 Work in the Woodland
The Working Party had had a successful session clearing out the Rhododendron stumps and coppicing the holly; next month they would concentrate on clearing the bracken. Now that there was more space and light, fresh plantings could be undertaken.

1324.3 Burial Ground

There was nothing new to report.
1324.4 Damaged Tree in Churchyard

An estimate had been received from CBA Trees to make an examination of the tree and report back. The Parochial Church Council had not pursued the matter.
1324.5 Split Stem in Chapel Wood
Itchen Valley Trees had attended to the damaged tree. The clerk would write to expedite the invoice.
1324.6 Ground Maintenance
This item had been dealt with under 1317.2.

1325 Emergency Planning

The newly formed Committee had now met; a meeting with Hampshire County Council was to be arranged in the next 7 -10 days. Work had already been done on this subject in the late 1980s and the papers from that period had been requested.
1326    Parish Assembly and Newsletter
Arrangements had been made with Mr Hallett to print the Newsletter; about 750 copies would be needed. The agenda would be similar to the previous year except the opportunity would be taken to receive observations from the public on the Parish Plan. The Women’s Institute had been asked to serve refreshments. Contributions were still outstanding on some subjects and those responsible were urged to complete as soon as possible.
1327   Code of Conduct
Councillors had received various communications about the proposed revisions to the Code of Conduct. Opportunities to make individual comment had been available. The content and implications of the new Code would be discussed by the Council when it was published.
1328 
   Date of Next Meeting
It was noted that the next meeting of the Council, which would be the Annual Meeting, would be held on Monday, 14 May 2007 in the Village Hall, Ampfield commencing at 7.00pm.
1329
Closure

The meeting closed at 9.45pm. 
Chairman…………………………………………..

Date…………………………
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